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15 CHAIRMAN'S FOREWORD

I am very pleased to present this annual report of the
Independent Police Complaints Council (PCC). This reporting
year has been a challenging and exciting one. Two years
after becoming a statutory body, | am glad to see some major
developments which underscore the increasing impact of the
IPCC as an independent police complaints oversight body.

In January 2011, the Council welcomed 10 new Members,
expanding our membership from 18 to 24. We have added
to the number of Observers to strengthen our monitoring
function through on-the-spot observation of interviews and
evidence collection for reportable complaints.  The number
of vetting teams in the Secretariat has also been increased
from four to seven. As a result, our review and monitoring
process has been considerably expedited. These are all
very encouraging improvements.  That said, with public
expectations constantly rising with regard to police service,
we anticipate that limited resource constraints will remain a
major challenge for us.
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With increasing public awareness and higher expectations of
accountability and transparency, the IPCC plays a significant
role in ensuring that complaint investigations are handled by
the Complaints Against Police Office (CAPO) in a fair, just and
efficient manner. With our ongoing advice, CAPO has adopted
a wider range of measures of establishing and analyzing the
facts of a complaint, which lead to more effective and efficient
investigation findings. We have been working closely with
CAPO to streamline the complaints handling process so as
to ensure that all complaints would be handled as effectively
as possible. In particular, in the past few years, over 70%
of all reportable complaints are of relative minor nature. With
this in mind, we have started an initiative to improve the
complaint handling process so that our limited resources
are not used disproportionately. A joint Working Group has
been looking into various possibilities and it is envisaged that
some concrete proposals will be put forward very shortly. |
am confident that the public will be better served by these
intiatives.

In addition to reviewing investigation reports, the Council has
also made recommendations to the Police conceming areas
that have frequently generated complaints. For example,
during the reporting year, the Police completed the installation
of a system to record all telephone calls in Report Rooms as
a result of the Council's recommendation. We also continued
to engage with the Police conceming their handling of public
order events.

Moving forward, we are consciously aware that more could
be done to enhance public understanding of the two-
tier complaints system and our role. We are also keen to
raise public awareness of the Council through outreach to
stakeholders, concerned groups and the media. We believe
that better public understanding of the Council and the police
complaints system will benefit both the public and the Police.

Last but not least, | would like to thank all our Council
Members and Observers for their enormous contributions to
our work. Their efforts and advice lay the foundation of our
independent and impartial monitoring mechanism, a key to
ensuring public confidence in the two-tier police complaints
system of Hong Kong.

é;g//\i

JAT Sew-Tong, SC
Chairman
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